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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at NFDC in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 20 October 2016 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council
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Sue Bennison
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John Korbey – Vice Chairman
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George Bisson
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Alison Hoare
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Helen Bennett
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New Milton





Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman – Coordinator








Geoffrey Blunden


Ringwood





Anne Murphy 
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Barry Rickman

New Forest District Council



Bob Jackson


New Forest National Park



Steve Avery

Hampshire Police




Richard Parsons


Society of Local Council Clerks



Steve Parkinson


Apologies

Stephanie Bennett




Hythe - Treasurer
Harry Oram





Brockenhurst
1. Introduction 
The Chairman welcomed 20 representatives from 15 local towns and parishes, plus Bob Jackson, Chief Executive of NFDC, Steve Avery, Executive Director of NFNPA, Acting Chief Inspector Richard Parsons from Hampshire Police and Steve Parkinson, Development Manager at Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC).
2. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman congratulated Lyndhurst on their Village of the Year award from HALC.

On Sunday 25 September, NFDC bestowed the Freedom of the District upon the 17th Port & Maritime Regiment stationed at Marchwood.

On 5 October, as Chairman of District Council Cllr Beck attended the NFDC Cabinet Meeting when the Leader Cllr Barry Rickman read the following statement on devolution:

Together with 5 other District Councils in Hampshire, this Council has commissioned Price Waterhouse Cooper to undertake an independent and detailed analysis of options for the delivery of services to people and communities. This is in response to the consultations undertaken by the 3 unitary authorities around the Solent and Hampshire County Council with respect to devolution.

It is also understood that the Government’s Autumn Statement is due on 23 November 2016. The Leader has therefore asked for both of these items to be included on the agenda for the meeting of the Cabinet on 7 December 2016. Consideration is also being given to the best way of sharing this information with members and the wider community. Current thinking is that a detailed briefing session, open to all members, the public and media, will be held prior to the December meeting of the Cabinet.
3. Minutes
The Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 21 July 2016 were approved by those present, and the minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.

4. Presentation by Steve Parkinson, Development Manager of SLCC
In regard to the DCLG precept consultation that closes on 28 October, Steve said:

1. The entire cost of the town and parish precepts is equivalent to approx. 1% of the local government budget across the country

2. Breckland District Council (BDC), which has been used as the yardstick to compare us with has a budget of £65 million because it has access to many other significant sources of funding

3. BDC is also a very rural district with a few market towns that have a number of devolved functions that other district or borough councils often undertake – but little else!

4. BDC is one of only 3 district councils in the country with a Band D equivalent Council Tax charge of less than £100

5. Comparing town and parish councils to a district council in this way is simply not comparing like with like

6. Many of the town and parish councils that had increased their Council tax last year above the 2% level did so because they were taking on devolved functions from their principal authorities (e.g. Cornwall Council) or because their principle authorities were either reducing or removing the Council Tax Benefit Grant that Government had insisted should be passed on to the sector but wasn’t being done

7. Many parish and town council’s when increasing their precept for a major project have already consulted with their community in advance so a referendum is duplicating the process

8. No consideration has been given to the possibility of a principal authority having to conduct multiple referendums for parishes in their area either in relation to cost or personnel resource

9. If accepting a service or asset devolved from a principal authority often it will be run-down/in need of significant re-investment/something the local council wants to change so there should be no restriction on a precept increase in such situations

10. The example was cited by one representative of the potential for a parish council to replace or build a new Village Hall because the cost could be funded by grants or PWLB loan and then not be able to open it because the running costs would mean an increase in precept above the permitted level.

Steve urged all councils to respond to the DCLG consultation, including NFDC. 
The Chairman thanked Steve for highlighting problems with proposed “capping”.

NFALC response to the DCLG consultation is attached for members’ information

5. Reports of Focus Groups

a) Dibden Bay – Alison Hoare provided an update, as follows: Solent Gateway, the new operators of Marchwood Military Port should have taken over the running of the port on 1 April 2016 but this was delayed to 1 October due to the explosives licence not being completed. The license was not issued due to technical issues with the consultation process. Royal Mail didn’t send out the consultation letters until after the consultation period ended and the consultation area was not as large as it should have been. If there are no challenges to the licence the lease can be signed. 
Solent Gateway is currently preparing a master plan for the 225 acre site. Their stated intention is to continue with current uses only per MOD requirements. Any changes to use of the land will require planning permission. They will consult with Marchwood Parish Council at regular meetings and in the Village News Magazine. If extra road usage is required this will only be at certain times of the day, with local concerns taken into account. Solent Gateway will employ 50 sponsored reservists. They say they want to cause as little disruption as possible, with things coming in and leaving by sea.
Solent Gateway is a joint venture between transport specialists David MacBrayne Ltd (DML) of Scotland and global logistics firm GBA (Holdings) Ltd, who last year won a 35-year concession from the Ministry of Defence to manage Marchwood as a military support facility and to develop wider commercial opportunities on the site.
b) Broadband – Steve Avery referred to a meeting of Verderers yesterday that East Boldre and Brockenhurst attended. New cabinets have been installed in Beaulieu and Burley. Some locations in Hampshire are on Crown land that has delayed matters.
c) Quadrant Reports – Sally Arnold referred to the last NE Quadrant meeting held on 6 October 2016 covering Road Maintenance and NPA Local Plan Review, as attached. 
d) Neighbourhood Planning – The Chairman referred to Appendix 3 being notes of the NFALC Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee meeting held on 9 September 2016.
e) HALC – The Chairman updated members on the last HALC Board meeting as follows:
1. The last HALC meeting was held at the Holiday Inn, Eastleigh on Saturday 17 September 2016. The Chairman was joined by John Korbey and George Bisson.
2. Cllr Edward Heron replaces Cllr Humby as the Association’s HCC representative.
3. In regard to Royal Garden Party invitations, names must be with Sue Ramage at HALC before Christmas.
4. There was a very lengthy debate on Hampshire Devolution issues. The Chairman concluded that HALC were content with a ‘status quo’ outcome but would probably accept the ‘mega unitary’ option. It was made clear that whatever the outcome, town and parish councils would remain, with a lot more areas of responsibility. Increases in precept did not seem to be an issue (at that stage).
6.   New Forest District Council

Bob Jackson referred to the following items:

a) An historic event held on Sunday 25 September 2016 when 17 Port & Maritime Regiment RLC received the Freedom of the District in glorious weather. 


Cllr Beck seen bestowing Freedom of the District upon the Regiment in a ceremony at Appletree Court; awarding ornate scroll to the regiment's commanding officer, Lieutenant Colonel Kirsten Dagless RLC.
b) In regard to devolution / reorganisation, progress remains slow, although the Solent Deal appears to be progressing we will not know the results from the HCC recent consultation before mid-November.

c) In regard to precepts and potential capping, Towns and Parishes are taking on more responsibilities.

d) There will be free car parking in NFDC car parks on Saturday 3 December 2016, being small business day, or local parishes may nominate a different day.

e) Householders will no longer be able to take old fridges and freezers to dumps across Hampshire due to a national waste recycling scheme grinding to a halt. Environmental chiefs at HCC have run out of space at waste recycling centres across the county following the crisis. 
f) HCC is delaying changes to the operation of its household waste recycling centres (HWRCs) because of uncertainty about the legality of charging residents for their DIY waste. Hampshire also planned to cut opening hours at its 24 HWRCs by two hours a day and to shut every site on Thursdays from next year to save money.
  
7.   New Forest National Park
Steve Avery, NFNPA Executive Director for Strategy & Planning, highlighted some items:
· The next stage in preparing our update of the Local Plan is an informal public consultation. This review of planning policies follows a series of meetings with interested parties and an initial public consultation last year when the NPA asked people what they thought were the main issues the review needed to address. This latest draft of the Local Plan has been prepared in the light of that initial feedback and to reflect changes in nationwide Government policies.

· The Authority is believed to be the first National Park to help the issue of affordable housing by building and letting its own homes. Two properties built at Bransgore on land gifted to the Authority have now been let to two local families, with the official opening taking place recently. Any profits will be put back into similar schemes.

· The contentious application for wetland restoration at Latchmore Brook has received over 400 representations and will be discussed at the next Planning Committee, including Sir Desmond Swayne’s recent comments against the proposal as articulated in the A&T.

· In Lymington, the Buckland Rings Young Roots Heritage Lottery Fund project has commenced, led by local art and design charity SPUD and supported by the Authority, Hampshire County Council and St Barbe Museum. Young people are working with artists, archaeologists and ecologists to interpret the Iron Age hill fort and surrounding site.

· The two new affordable homes on the edge of Bransgore were completed in July and let within two weeks to two local families. Discussions remain on-going with Burley Parish Council, landowners and New Forest District Council to secure a similar small scale housing scheme at Burley with the addition of a local heritage centre.

· Discussions are also at an early stage with Hale Parish Council which is looking to establish a new Housing Trust to help build new affordable homes for local people.

8.   Safer New Forest Partnership
The Chairman introduced Acting Chief Inspector Richard Parsons who provided an update.
To help meet the Safer New Forest Partnership’s responsibility to engage with the public and communities on crime and disorder issues prevalent in their areas, the Association was invited to appoint a representative group of town and parish councillors to attend the meeting of the Safer New Forest Strategy & Delivery Group on 5 September 2016.

Cllr Goff Beck (on behalf of the Association) and a few other local councillors attended the meeting.   The following issues were raised:

Criminal damage

Theft of Pedal Cycles

Drug Misuse in public areas

Mass cycling on narrow Forest roads

Speeding

Possible Police “touchdown” point in Hythe

Asked if there were any other issues Parish and Town Councils would like to put forward for consideration by the Strategy Group for inclusion in the next Partnership Plan, the Co-ordinator enquired about cycling on pavements, as a local resident had approached her local MP asking what could be done. Acting Chief Inspector Parsons referred to this as a relatively “low level” crime that would be addressed by local PCSOs 
The Strategy Group had received feedback on what actions have been taken to date on the current priorities of reducing:

Anti-social behaviour (NFDC lead)

Violent crime (Hampshire Police lead)

Arson (Hampshire Fire & Rescue lead)

Domestic abuse (NFDC lead)

Alcohol and drug misuse (Clinical Commissioning lead)

Reoffending (Probation Service lead)

Rural crime (Hampshire Police lead)

Road safety (Hampshire Fire & Rescue lead)

As far as NFDC is concerned –

Anti-social behaviour - 
Police data received in September 2016 showed a 2.9% reduction in ASB.    Multi-agency meetings and partnership working has continued.   The Supporting Troubled Families programme has continued to support and help New Forest families.  Council officers regularly meet with Police officers to discuss specific issues.

Reducing domestic abuse – actions include - NFDC website has rotating banner with contact telephone number, domestic abuse posters have been displayed in all NFDC public conveniences, new banners for refuse lorries are in hand, domestic abuse included in staff safeguarding training.
The Chairman thanked Richard Parsons for attending and updating members as above.

9.
Any Other Business
The Chairman referred to:

a) Hampshire County Council Parish and Town Council Consultation Workshops, including one he attended in Ringwood with the Coordinator on 14 September, 2016. (Summary of key messages / contributions from the Workshops is attached).
b) The HALC AGM will be hosted at Hartley Wintney on Saturday 20 October 2016.
10.
Next Meeting


The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 19 January, 2017 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA.
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.15 pm.

           Chairman
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